Manager of the Northland Emergency Management Group at the Northland Regional Council.
Quite early on in the exercise it became evident that it would be useful to visit Northland, to
view the site of the proposed water storage reservoir and environs and to speak directly with
at least some of the key stakeholders. I undertook that visit on Tuesday, 22 September 2020
and Wednesday, 23 September 2020. The response and contributions from all of the
stakeholders were most helpful and I will endeavour to convey the key observations provided
in the following sections of this letter.

2.0 Meeting with Representatives of the Te Tai Tokerau Water Trust
On Tuesday, 22 September 2020 I met with Andrew Carvell (Project Manager) and Graeme
Mathias (Legal Advisor) to the applicant Trust in Whangarei and covered a range of matters
relating to the project, before focussing on the potential response to any reservoir / dam
breach and the framework for specific conditions in that regard. At the outset of the meeting,
both representatives highlighted their desire for construction to commence on the project,
before the end of October 2020 and indicated their familiarity with the timelines which the
ECP was working to, to deliver a consent. They also highlighted the benefits which this
particular piece of infrastructure would deliver to the Kaikohe community and indicated that to
the best of their knowledge, most, if not all, community stakeholders were supportive of the
project. Reference was made to the fact that there are two different Top Energy 33kV lines in
the vicinity of the proposed reservoir and the route of those lines can be seen on Figure 2 in
Attachment 2.
When I highlighted the fact that the ECP was considering the formulation of appropriate
conditions to cover off the emergency response for all phases of the project, they were not
surprised by that prospect and had some familiarity with the related conditions for the Kotuku
Dam in Whangarei and the Waimea Community Dam in Tasman District. We also had a
general discussion about the Eyre Community Environmental Safety Society Inc Environment
Court decision (28 August 2020) and Graeme Mathias asked for a copy of that decision,
which I was able to provide. It appeared that there was some acceptance that the draft
conditions of consent lodged with the application to the EPA would require some additional
work and there was also a suggestion that both the Northland Regional Council and the Far
North District Council may like an input to that exercise.
In a general discussion of the original project steering group and the potential need for a
Community Liaison Group going forward, they were not in principle, unhappy with such a
suggestion, but Andrew Carvell did advise that this current project would potentially be the
first of three dams / reservoirs which would be constructed in the mid-North by the applicant
Trust and that if it was at all possible, it would be helpful if there was a single Community
Liaison Group to cover all three projects. Clearly, such a situation would deliver some
advantages to the applicant Trust. There was some discussion in this context about
engagement with Mana Whenua and the ongoing liaison with Mere Mangu, the Chair Te
Rūnanga – Ā – Iwi O Ngāpuhi, and the fact that the application included a Cultural Impact
Assessment prepared by Dr Te Tuhi Robust. Also in acceptance that Iwi and Hapū could
have a useful role within the Community Liaison Group.
In the course the meeting, Andrew Carvell provided me the opportunity to view the flyover
information of the proposed reservoir site / dam (which I had not seen previously) and
highlighted where the best views of the site could be secured from. He also offered to
facilitate an onsite visit the following day, but I declined that opportunity because of time
pressures, but indicated that I would view the site and general environs the following day. A

Boffa Miskell BM200599_Advice to Expert Consenting Panel_20200925.docx

page 2

reasonable view of the project location and related topography can be secured from a point
adjacent to the Kaikohe Golf Club clubhouse, to the south of the reservoir site. The general
path of any spill arising from a breach in the dam, can also be ascertained from Wallis Road,
which runs north from State Highway 12, approximately 1km to the east of Kaikohe. Over
and above these observations, the applicant Trust representatives indicated that they were
comfortable to provide any additional information which the ECP may require.

3.0 Liaison with the Emergency Agencies in Northland
Following initial telephone enquiries, it was confirmed that in civil defence terms, the
Northland Emergency Management Group is the umbrella organisation for emergency events
in the Northland region. The CDEM Manager is Graeme MacDonald and he is employed by
the Northland Regional Council and is based in the Council offices in Whangarei. Bill
Hutchinson is the Civil Defence Officer for the Far North District Council, and as I understand
it, he operates alongside Graeme MacDonald at the Northland Regional Council offices. Mr
Hutchinson was away on leave at the time of my visit. The significance of the umbrella
Emergency Management Group is that it embraces representatives of all Councils in the
Northland region and at the action level, includes representatives of the New Zealand Police,
the New Zealand Fire Service, the District Health Board, St John’s Northland region and other
agencies. Whilst the focus of the Group is wide ranging, it has had an involvement with the
earlier Kotuku Dam project.
On Tuesday, 22 September 2020 I met with Graeme MacDonald at the Northland Regional
Council offices in Whangarei and he provided me with a good overview of the emergency
services available and operating in the Northland region and also provided amongst other
things, an organisational chart for the civil defence / emergency setup in Northland. That
chart is included as Attachment 1. Whilst Mr MacDonald was aware of the Matawii Water
Storage Reservoir proposal at Kaikohe, he was not specifically aware of the application
details, or the scale of the project. He, nonetheless, expressed his appreciation for the
contact being made and indicated his support for the Emergency Action and Evacuation
Plans which were being contemplated for the project. He also supported the idea of a
Community Liaison Group as part of any consent and indicated his willingness to contribute to
the formulation of the respective Plans. In an exchange of correspondence subsequent to the
meeting, Mr MacDonald also indicated that he could place an item relating to the project on
the next scheduled meeting of the CDEM Group on 18 November 2020.
Mr MacDonald advised that emergency services within Northland were conducted on a very
collegial and cooperative basis between the agencies and that communications were
generally good. He did clarify that the Northland Local Advisory Committee – Fire and
Emergency New Zealand, was largely an advisory agency and no contact has been made
with that entity and he did confirm that the Northland Emergency Services Trust (Northland
Rescue Helicopter) maintained a degree of operational independence, but was an important
part of emergency service provision in the region. I have subsequently spoken to Vanessa
Furze, the General Manager of the Northland Regional Services Trust in Whangarei, by
telephone and amongst other things, Ms Furze confirmed that the Trust rescue helicopters
can only be activated by the RCCNZ (the Rescue Coordination Centre New Zealand)
operating out of Wellington or by the New Zealand Police and its 111 Call Centre. The Trust
General Manager had no detailed knowledge of the water storage reservoir proposal.
From a governance perspective, it may or may not be that the Northland Management Group
is the body to sign off on any Emergency Action and Evacuation Plans which are prepared by
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the applicant Trust, but it would appear on face value that the Group would certainly have
something to contribute to the exercise, potentially on an ongoing basis. A Group
representative may also be a useful adjunct to any Community Liaison Group which may be
established, noting that it is probably also important that such a Group has a local / Kaikohe /
Ngawha representation.

4.0 Scope and Character of the Conditions of Consent
Having now had the opportunity to view the project site and environs in context and noting the
parameters of the scale of the reservoir, the ECP is correct in its thoughts about the need for
emergency contingency plans. Whilst a future breach may be unlikely, it is better to be
considered and safe and any such eventuality has the potential to impact on both private and
public assets and regular community activity. In the circumstances, appropriate conditions
should be imposed and one of the conundrums in the overall exercise is at what level these
conditions should be formulated. They also need to be compatible with the various stages of
the project, e.g. during construction, final commissioning and ongoing operation.
Having had the opportunity to read the conditions imposed relative to the Waimakariri
Irrigation Limited application, those conditions are full and considered and it may be that the
ECP is dealing with a different set of circumstances here, but they do provide a base going
forward, as do the conditions imposed in relation to the Waimea Community Dam consent
and the Ruataniwha Dam conditions in the Central Hawke’s Bay. In the local context, there is
also the example of the conditions for the Kotuku Dam in Whangarei. At the end of the day,
the exercise might involve a mix and match of various conditions relating back to the context
for the Matawii project. Clearly, the level of detail imposed will have some parallel with the
qualifications of the people charged with the delivery of the required outputs, which will be
particularly relevant when it comes to the design of the reservoir and dam at Matawii.

5.0 Concluding Comments and Recommendations
At the conclusion of my investigations and acknowledging the physical parameters of the
water storage reservoir, which is to be built, it would seem to be imperative that appropriate
emergency contingencies are put in place by way of conditions of consent, if the ECP is of a
mind to do so. The applicant Trust is not averse to such conditions being imposed, although
clearly it will welcome the opportunity to view those conditions in their final form. In my view,
those conditions should cover the following:
1. The preparation of an Emergency Action Plan;
2. The preparation of an Emergency Evacuation Plan;
3. The establishment of a Community Liaison Group; and
4. The preparation of a single plan, perhaps overlaying an aerial photograph of Kaikohe
and environs, which clearly identifies the key elements of infrastructure which are to
be constructed by the applicant Trust and other topical features in the district, e.g. the
settlement of Kaikohe, Ngawha Springs, Northland Region Corrections Facility, the
Golf Course and the proposed innovation park. It would also be helpful to include the
current contacts for the relevant Council and emergency agencies on the face of that
Plan. This physical Plan could then be attached to both the Emergency Action Plan
and the Emergency Evacuation Plan to provide a ready reference to the spatial
context and essential contact details.
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To build on the recent communication exercise with stakeholders in Northland, it would also
be helpful if the ECP / EPA provided both the Northland Emergency Management Group,
(Attention: Graeme MacDonald) and the Northland Emergency Services Trust (Attention:
Vanessa Furze) with a copy of the final consent granted by the Panel.
I would also be happy to provide any additional information / explanation which the Panel may
require. Assuming the project outcome can be achieved, it will provide a useful adjunct to the
mid-North communities.

Yours faithfully
BOFFA MISKELL LTD

Carey Pearce
Partner / Planner

Attachments:
Attachment 1

Organisational Structure: Civil Defence, Northland Emergency
Management Group

Attachment 2

Figure 1: Kaikohe and Environs (Base Aerial Photograph)
Figure 2: Kaikohe and Environs (Topographical Map)
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Figure 1: Northland CDEM Structure

